FEUGHDEE WEST COMMUNITY COUNCIL
Approved Minutes of Community Council Meeting

Inchmarlo Hall on Thursday 25th April 2019 at 7.30 pm

Present
Community Councillors: Mr S Richards (Chair), Mrs J Randalls (Secretary), 

Mr J Andrew, Ms K Rumbles, Ms L Craig, Ms S Wylde, Mr P Tyrrell, Ms M Stallaert,

Mr I Bertram, Mr I Adams (co-opted) Mr Ross Clephan (Treasurer, co-opted)

Junior Councillors: Miss N Milne, Miss A Lewsey, Miss D Curry.

Banchory and Mid Deeside Councillors: Cllr A Ross, Cllr E Durno, 
Marr Area Representatives:
Ms K. MacLeod
Ms J. Clarke
Minutes: Mrs I Addison

Members of Public: 10 Members of public were present.

1.
Apologies and Absences
Apologies were received from Cllr R Bruce, Mr I Brockie and Mrs C Rogers.

2. 
Minutes of previous meeting 28th March 2019

There were two amendments:

Item 5   2nd last line     Jo Ray Mitchell amended to Jo Raine Mitchell
Item 6   2nd last line     20 minutes amended to 45 minutes

With these amendments the minutes were: Proposed: Ms K Rumbles.    

     Seconded: Ms S Wylde. 

3. 
Police Report

No report was received from Police Department.
Jill Randalls reported that fuel had apparently been stolen from Addison's Contractors in Torphins.

Cllr Ross reported that the Eco Garden at Banchory Primary had been vandalised for the third time, with gate smashed, fence broken and glass and rubbish left lying. This has been reported to the police who have increased patrols in the area. Aberdeenshire Council and the Director of Education have been contacted with a view to putting measures in place to address the situation.

Cllr Durno flagged a reminder about litter being left along the riverbank and suggested posting it on local FB pages etc.

Cllr Ross also emphasised the importance of showing respect for other peoples' property and making sure parents knew where their children are.

4.         Treasurers Report
Treasurer Ross Clephan gave a verbal and written report detailing funds currently available, along with restricted and committed funds. These are summarised as follows:

Balance as at 25th April 2019                 £5099. 59
Restricted funds

          - £1551. 94_______________________________
Available (unrestricted) Funds               £3547. 65

Midhill Community Benefit Fund
Available: £8853  Committed: £4306   Fwd Balance:  £4547

2018/19 Accounts have been completed, independently verified and are ready for submission to FWCC AGM in June.

5.
 Councillors Report
Cllr Ross reported that a letter had been sent out to Strachan residents inviting them to a meeting regarding the future of the school. Officers will present the findings and discuss options available.  

There will be a public event on the 1st May from 3pm – 7pm at the Guide Hut regarding the future of the Banchory Health Care facilities.  Land opposite Morrison’s was identified as a possible site for re-location of the GP Surgery in the 2017 LDP. It is important to engage with this consultation.

6. 
Secretary’s Report
The Secretary ran through a summary of all communications, which had been received and forwarded during the month. 

25.04.19 Aberdeenshire Council Learning Estates Team – Notification of meeting on Wednesday  1st May 6pm-7.30pm at Strachan Village Hall to present findings of the options appraisal and discuss the nest steps of the process.

23.04.19 Marr Area Office – Election Pack (nomination form and posters) 

22.04.19 Aberdeenshire Local Development Plan – Confirmation of submission to the MIR. Anticipated that proposed LDP will be presented to Aberdeenshire Council on 21st Nov 19

17.04.19 Marr Area Committee Funding Scheme 19/20 – Open for applications. Grants upto £5000. Closing date 28th May 
15.04.19 – Marr Area – Rolling closure of Slug Rd from 01.07.19 to 24.08.19

15.04.19 – Aberdeenshire Council – Changes to asbestos and tyre disposal from 3rd June

11.04.19 – Aberdeenshire Council – Road restrictions for various sites in Marr whilst surface dressing operations take place from 01.05 – 30.09.19

11.04 – Aberdeenshire Council – Community composting initiatives. ? any groups in our area?

11.04.19 – Aberdeenshire Council – Road closure at Ballogie (B976) 07.05  for 4 days and West Brathens on 17th June for 2 days

11.04.19  Email from Jean Henretty, Community Learning and Development Worker asking to speak to FWCC regarding service changes to Community Development Learning. Invited to next meeting.

11.04.19 Calor Gas Community Application Fund. Applications for up to £5000. Closing date 29th April

10.04.19 Aberdeenshire Council – Changes to Recycling Centres. From 29th April Banchory Recycling centre will be open 

Mon-Thurs 9am – 4.30pm

Fri 9am – 4pm
Sat +Sun 9am – 4.30pm

Also 4.30pm – 7pm on Tuesdays until September

09.04.19 Inchmarlo Community Workshop – confirmation of order of three community noticeboards for £2004.24 plus donation of £300 = £2304.24

09.04.19 Sam Wylde – Planning Democracy – People Powered Planning Conference Sat 11th May Glasgow

07.04.19 Submission of MIR response from FWCC

01.04.19 Scheme of Establishment – Light touch review. Closes end of June

Reminder: Aberdeenshire Health and Social Partnership is embarking on the first stage of a project to provide new Health and Social Care facilities in Banchory.  There is to be a public engagement drop in session Wed 1st May 3pm – 6.30pm Banchory Guide Lodge.

7. 
Proposed Change to FWCC Boundary/Dissolution Re-formation of FWCC
Further to the CC meeting in March 2019 there was discussion regarding the possibility of a boundary change and a re-formation of Community Council.

Sam Wylde put forward her proposals for FWCC to be disbanded and two smaller Community Councils to be formed from what she considered to be 2 distinct and separate areas of the current FWCC: -

Area 1  Brathens, Glassel and Inchamarlo

Area 2  Auchattie, Blackhall, Glendye, Strachan, Tilquhillie,

The rationale for this being that Area 1 and 2 of FWCC are not directly connected either by bridge or road. They are divided by the river Dee, Scolty Hill and Banchory town

The communities of area 1 are all enclosed on the north side of the Dee.

The communities of area 2 are enclosed on the south side of the Dee.

The recent CAP process undertaken by FWCC has illustrated the different needs of the communities in area 1 and 2. The communities of area 1 are all enclosed on the north side of the Dee and have easy access to Aboyne & Banchory via the A93 so rural transport needs differ hugely.

The communities of area 2 are communities which can be described as clustered around the river Feugh and have no direct access to the A93.

Planning issues have highlighted that councillors from the 2 areas (as specified above) do not always fully appreciate the implications of planning and infrastructure proposals for the separate communities that currently make up FWCC. Discussions regarding planning applications may appear irrelevant to those not living within the affected community. (Please see minutes of February 2019 meeting when much time was taken up discussing the planning implications of proposals put forward for Inchmarlo in the Main Issues Report. Also, the wind farm development proposals for Glendye and Fetteresso impact one area and not the other.) As a result, meetings tend to last longer than are necessary which has caused irritation amongst residents and Community Councillors alike.

There have been ongoing issues over the past 5 years in-terms of equal representation on FWCC for areas 1 and 2 (See notes of the special meeting, minutes from the AGM 2018.)

The advantages of disbanding FWCC and creating 2 smaller CCs would be as follows-

*  The amount of planning applications needing to be reviewed would be halved.

*   Infrastructure issues for each CC to review would be reduced.

*   It would ensure there was greater understanding and relevance for each CC when discussing infrastructure           and planning issues.                                                                         

*   It would allow greater flexibility and opportunity to work in collaboration with the community councils immediately adjacent to the newly formed CCs as time would be saved in shortened agenda for meetings.

*  It would avoid disputes over area representation.

*  Focus could be on needs of the smaller communities

The disadvantages of disbanding FWCC and creating 2 smaller CCs would be as follows-

*  There would be a smaller pool of residents and businesses from which to draw volunteers and to take on post holding responsibilities.

*  A smaller pool of local expertise to draw upon for the CCs

*  Financial - administration cost would be greater to run 2 community councils compared to 1 community council.
There was a lengthy discussion involving good participation from both Councillors and members of the public.  Banchory and Mid Deeside Councillors gave valued input into the implications of such a process.

Janelle Clark, Marr Area Manager indicated options available:

1.    Remain as FWCC and move forward with a positive outlook and willingness to work in a

       more cohesive manner. 

2.    One area of FWCC could apply to join a neighbouring Community Council, but the remaining communities     would continue as FWCC. 

3.    Dissolve FWCC  and form two separate Community Councils.  This requires a  

       minimum of 12 individuals from each area to express an interest in forming a new 
       Community Council  (Councillors or members of the public but a minimum of  
       5 Councillors).
An outline of proper procedure was clarified for moving forward with option 2 and 3.

There were varying opinions and observations expressed namely ….... 

- that the general public mainly do see two separate communities and that the polarisation is obvious.

- that having two separate Community Councils would facilitate procedures and decision making. 

- that the name of the Community Council (FWCC) is not fully understood by the general public and is confusing. 

- that it is more difficult to address and resolve perceived grievances as a joint enterprise.

There was some difference of opinion as to whether there was a personality issue or a structural issue.   

Iain Adams noted that despite some tensions within FWCC over the past few years, more members of the public were attending meetings.  The meetings were certainly more vibrant and there was a youth representation at every meeting.  

He suggested that some conflict may have been exacerbated because some Councillors were multi-tasking and  involved in different work groups and sub-committees in order to cover the various elements of FWCC responsibilities. 

He surmised that the accumulation of minor historical grievances was overshadowing the benefits of having strength in diversity and that it would be better to draw a line on the past and move forward in a positive manner.
In regard to the Mid-hill Community Benefit Fund, it was noted that a separation of the two communities would have to be referred to Fred Olsen Group for a decision regarding forward funding.
It was agreed that there should be a special meeting of FWC Councillors and MAP so that any historical grievances could be discussed before a decision made as to the way forward.  The outcome of this meeting will be carefully considered and put to a vote at the next meeting in May.
Irrespective of the outcome, FWCC elections will go ahead as planned.

8. 
FWCC Elections
An email had been sent out by the Secretary setting out the timetable for FWCC elections in June 2019.
Ian Brockie is at the end of his term of office and Ian Bertram was co-opted for one year only, with the option to re-apply. This means there are two vacancies to fill:

1 for Auchattie, Tilquhillie, Bridge of Feugh and Blackhall

1 for Inchmarlo or Auchattie, Tilquhillie, Bridge o Feugh and Blackhall
Notice of Elections will be published on Thursday 9th May.   Area Office will release information to the Press and posters and copies of the nomination forms will be circulated in various forms.

Nominations close at 4pm on 6th June.  Elections will be held (if necessary) between 6 – 9pm on 21st June 2019 in both Strachan and Inchmarlo Halls.  FWCC AGM is scheduled for 27th June at 7.30pm in Inchmarlo Hall. 

Aberdeenshire Councillors and Marr Area representatives left the meeting at 8.35pm since there were no further issues in which their input was required. 

9. 
Communication
Lynsey Craig reported that dealing with the CAP process had highlighted shortcomings in FWCC communication and there still remained a need to be more pro-active in establishing an efficient system of communication. 

Ian Bertram has agreed to head up a sub- group in this respect.  Some clarification regarding the remit of the group is still necessary but a group of six initially is proposed, to include two junior members.

Katy Rumbles volunteered. Sam and a member of the public are willing to help with further investigation into broadband provision and Jill offered background help where necessary.

Action:  I. Bertram to email FWC councillors to summarise his proposals and set a date for a meeting.

10. 
Planning Issues:

Erection of 20 Holiday Chalets Without Compliance with Condition 6 (Occupancy) of Approved Planning Permission APP/2004/3864  

Phase 1 Queens Court Villas Inchmarlo Banchory
Installation of Solar Panels to Garage Roof  
Silvercraig Cottage Near East Brathens Inchmarlo Banchory Aberdeenshire AB31 4BR 
Alterations and Extension to Dwellinghouse including installation of A/S Heat Pump
Glendoune Bridge Of Dee Banchory Aberdeenshire AB31 5HU 
Alterations to Garage to form Studio and Erection of Greenhouse and Garden Wall  
Birkwood Banchory, Aberdeenshire AB31 6HY   

Alterations and Extension to Dwellinghouse  
Lairds Cast Inchmarlo Road Banchory Aberdeenshire AB31 4AH
Erection of Domestic Garage and Ancillary Accommodation including Change of Use of Land to Domestic Garden Ground  
Muiryhaugh Strachan Banchory Aberdeenshire AB31 6LP 
Demolition of Existing Dwellinghouse and Erection of Replacement Dwellinghouse  

Lochhead Croft Auchattie Banchory Aberdeenshire AB31 6PT 

There were no comments or concerns raised on any planning applications apart from that of the removal of Condition 6 at the Inchmarlo Development.  It was ascertained that more thought needed to be given to this issue due to removal of restrictions and rental limitations involved. Action IA
11. 
Community Action Plan
Lynsey Craig reported that final drafts of each document have been sent out to Community Councillors and Steering Group for comment.  

It was established that Community Enterprises would pay printing costs.  

Tuesday 28th May was set for the launch date: Inchmarlo Hall - afternoon and Strachan Hall -evening.  An email will be circulated to this effect.
12. Transport, Roads and Infrastructures
John Andrew reported that there had been on going communication with the Roads Department regarding the problem with water run-off from the Strachan School garden on to the main road.  Roads Department are open to more detailed investigation in the near future.

It was reported that the speeding issue at Inchmarlo remained a concern as an increase in speeding had been observed with the approach of drier weather. There had been a meeting with the Roads engineer last year but because speed checks had apparently been carried out in the wrong area, it was not seen as an issue. There is a shortage of speed-checking equipment available so there has been no further progress.
Action:   John Andrew to follow up with Aberdeenshire Council and Norma Makin of the Safety Group.  Peter Tyrell to pass on relevant information to JA.
13.    Youth and Education
Marijke Stallaert reported that the Learning Estates Team had completed the options appraisal for Strachan School and would be holding a Public Engagement Event at Strachan Village Hall on Wednesday 1st May 2019 from 6pm – 7.30pm.

The Officers will present their findings and explain the next steps of the process.

A letter has been sent to all Strachan residents to this effect.

14.     Midhill Community Benefit Fund
Peter Tyrell reported that the current balance of funds is £4547

The next meeting will be held in mid-October, 2019

The next Fred Olsen Funding is due in October 2019

There are no current applications

Application 27 for the Strachan Youth Group was awaiting a decision following submission of accounts.

It was unanimously agreed that the Youth Group was a great initiative and asset for the local community.   There was again a short discussion surrounding the issue of encouraging self-sufficiency and rather than near total reliance on Wind Farm Funding.

The option of match funding was discussed but some thought the project was worth supporting without match funding being necessary on this occasion.

Peter Tyrell was asked to make clear to the Youth Group organiser that continued funding is not guaranteed.   Offers of help to access other funding streams have been made but so far have not been taken up by the Strachan Youth Group organiser(s).

A vote was taken with 9 Councillors in favour of granting the £1000 application and 1 against.

Action:  Midhill sub group Chair to write to SVYG as detailed above
At this point Peter Tyrell took the opportunity to read the following statement:
“At a meeting with the Area Manager on 28th March the FWCC Secretary alleged that I had received a personal financial benefit from Wind Farm funds.

The allegation was witnessed by three others including the Area Manager who advised caution regarding the language used.

The allegation referred to an entry in the ICW accounts for a figure of £100 that had been paid for plaster taping and joint filling during renovation work.

The payment was in fact reimbursement for the £100 that I had paid to the contractor, JP Joinery, on completion of the plaster boarding.

I have a copy of the original receipt from JP Joinery together with their contact details and a set of audited accounts if anyone wishes to see them.

Any further allegations of this nature will be referred to my Solicitors.”
15. 
Scheme of Establishment
CC’s have been asked by Aberdeenshire Council to provide 'light touch' feedback on the new Scheme of Establishment by the end of June.

Marijke Stallaert commented that the age limitations for Youth members serving on FWCC is very restrictive and hardly provides a chance for them to be involved before they have to step down.   Everyone agreed that this was the case.  It was proposed that the eligible age should be extended from 14-17 years

Action: JR will reply to Aberdeenshire Council
16.   Aberdeenshire Health & Social Care Partnership Strategy Plan
Sam Wylde reported that Deeside Safety Group is interested in setting up a consultation event for the community. She had contacted Dave Milner (Banchory CC and Deeside Safety Committee). A joint consultation has been suggested using No.1 Community Cafe in Banchory. All councillors were in agreement

Finzean and Ballogie Community Councils have also been contacted but as yet no response.

Action:   SW will confirm a positive response from FWCC
30.05.19 Ammendment – Deeside Safety Group should read South Marr Community Safety Group

17.  Community Issues
The issue of the memorial bench for Frank Sheridan was raised once again. Simon Richards explained that the renovation of the bench was in hand with himself and Ian Brockie, and that Bill Higham of Aberdeenshire Council is to prepare an area of hard standing at the agreed location in the Play Park. It is hoped that the bench will be in place by end of May.
Action:  SR and I Brockie 

There was a short discussion regarding the new rules surrounding the disposal of tyres and asbestos with Inverurie and Stonehaven now being the only centres able to take them.

Action: JR will email concerns expressed at FWCC that having to pay for the disposal of tyres will encourage fly tipping.
18.  A.O.B

A member of the public asked councillors present to remember to include the youth members and encourage them to bring forward their particular concerns and issues at future meetings.

There was no other business discussed.
Next meeting May 30th 2019 in Strachan Hall at 7.30pm

Meeting closed 9.38p.m.
